
 

 
 
Module Six, Building Your Business  
Video Two, Build your Experience 
 
Here’s what you’ll learn: We’ll talk about how best to present yourself as a 
truly professional copywriter, what kinds of pieces you want to have in your 
portfolio, seven ways to build your experience and get clients, and why 
bidding-style sites might not be your best bet for work (even though they’re 
very tempting when you first get started). 
 
First, a note: There is plenty of copywriting work to be had. Believe me, 
there are more products being created and more websites being launched 
than ever before in history and they all need good copy to sell them. There 
are more agencies, there are more clients, there is plenty of need for good 
copywriters. So don’t get discouraged if you don’t immediately get tapped 
for a ton of work. It will take a little bit of time to build up your business, 
but you will get business. Get your name out there, meet people, get a few 
jobs under your belt and things will snowball—it’s just how things work. 
And remember that you’re now a copywriter. This is what you do. You’ve 
learned all of the fundamentals plus many advanced techniques; you’re 
building your business, you are a copywriter. You still have things to learn, 
but this is where your new expertise lies. Own it and you can do this. There 
is work out there to be had.   
 
How to be a real professional. And actually, maybe a better way to put this is 
“How to be a real pro.” The kind of person that people like working with 
and will call back again and again when copywriting projects (or jobs) come 
up. Well, you want to be pleasant, you want to be courteous, you want to be 
punctual, you want to be deadline-driven and you want to be service-driven. 
Above all, these should be the top things that you focus on when you interact 
with people. It’s surprising how many professionals you meet out there, 
whether in copywriting or in other fields, that don’t understand how 
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important these five things are. You need to be nice to work with and polite, 
you need to show up on time for any and all meetings and phone calls, you 
need to make sure you get your work in when it’s due or before then and you 
need to remember that it’s about your client, above and beyond anything 
else.  
 
Find ways to go the extra mile. If they ask for one sample, give them two. If 
they ask for it by end of day, deliver it before then. Find ways to impress 
them and show them exactly how good you are and how professional you 
are. Focus on pleasing your client above all. Not to the detriment of your 
career or your livelihood, obviously, but strive to make your client happy 
with you and the work you do. I’m hammering this home because you’d be 
surprised how easy it is to forget this once you get out there and get 
working. Remember that you’re providing a service—writing copy as well 
as offering your expert recommendations—for a fee, whether you’re 
freelance or whether you’re on staff. The better you remember that, the 
higher those fees will go.  
You need to be prepared at all times to discuss your skills and your portfolio. 
We’ll talk a little bit more about that later, but anyone that you could meet 
anywhere could be a good resource, a potential client or know someone who 
knows someone. You need to be prepared to “sell” yourself at all times. You 
need your business card with your name, your title, your phone number, 
your email address and your online portfolio URL like we just talked about 
and you need to be carrying it with you at all times. If someone asks you 
what you do (or, better yet, mentions their need for a writer!) you need to 
have an elevator pitch prepared. An “elevator pitch” is essentially presenting 
your USP to someone. It’s called an elevator pitch based on the 
circumstance of finding yourself in an elevator with a high-powered exec 
and having just those few moments between when you get on and when he 
or she gets off to sell him or her on you.  
 
Obviously, this is a moment when you want to be ready for action, so you 
have to have your elevator pitch already prepared, memorized and ready to 
share. It should give an overview of who you are, what you do and what you 
can bring to the table. Essentially, it’s very similar to that bio section in your 
Selected Credits resume—it takes your USP and expands on it. You should 
also update your LinkedIn profile so that people can find you on that site. 
You’d be surprised at how often people will just go to LinkedIn, search for 
“copywriter” and contact the first couple of people they see. And that could 
be you.  
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So now let’s talk about ways to build your experience. I know from the last 
video that you may be a little nervous because you probably don’t have a ton 
to put in your portfolio yet. Well, don’t worry about it. Here we have seven 
very different ways to build your experience and create pieces to put in that 
portfolio. Let’s get right to it. First, non-profits. They have small budgets 
and big needs and you could be the one to fill them. Here’s the thing though: 
it’s probably not going to be a big money maker for you, but it could be 
really great for your book. Again, they have small budgets but that’s part of 
why they need you. What you could do is call the program director or the 
marketing director (if there is one) for a few local non-profits. Let them 
know that you’re a copywriter who’s looking to do some pro bono work or 
looking to do some work for the community; you believe in their 
organization, and you wanted to know if you could offer your services to 
them to help.  
 
Give them your elevator pitch and be sure to include why you would 
particularly like to help this organization. It will be a lot easier to get them to 
meet with you if they know that you care a lot about their organization and 
about their cause. It’s even better if you can come prepared with some ideas 
for emails for them. Why emails? Because they’re cheap. You could come 
prepared with direct mail ideas, but then they need to find the money to 
actually send out that direct mail. Before you get in touch with them, get on 
their email list so you have an idea of what their emails look like and then 
are able to create some ideas for emails or email campaigns for them.  
Even better, too, if you come prepared with a design partner who wants to 
build his or her portfolio, in case they need design help. That way, you come 
as a prepackaged team, ready to do work for them. Even if they can’t use 
your copywriting services, follow up with an email thanking them for the 
call so they have your contact information for the future, and send them a 
business card via snail mail so they have all of this information in hand. It 
may be that some non-profits you talk to already have people on staff who 
do their writing, but it never hurts to at least make this contact. Just because 
one person can’t use you doesn’t mean that other people won’t. And the 
people that you talk to here may know other people who could use you and 
will be willing to pass along your information. 
 
Number 2. Spec work. Doing work for real companies for free. Spec work is 
short for speculative work, which basically means doing the work for free to 
prove that you can do it. But before you get concerned that I’ve lost my 
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mind, bear with me: there is method to my madness. There are two ways that 
I would advise that you can use spec work to your advantage. So first of all, 
either pick a company you’d love to work for, get a designer if you want to 
and create a sample ad. You could either use it to show it to the company or 
just keep it in your portfolio and clearly label it as spec. So for example, 
maybe you wanted to do an ad for Target. You could create a sample ad, 
perhaps along the lines of its current campaign, and fully flesh out that ad. If 
you can, work with your designer to actually put it together; if not, even just 
having a word doc with the spec ad is better than nothing. And if you ever 
get the chance to interview with the company, you could show it to them, 
but you can also just keep it in your portfolio as an example of the kind of 
work that you can do. This can be nice way to round out your portfolio. 
 
 If you’ve done a lot of email and websites but want to show that you can do 
print, you could do a spec ad for one of your favorite companies to show 
potential employers that you can do print. Or, you could also get an 
interview with a company and if they’re not completely sold on working 
with you, you could offer to do a piece for them on spec. This, of course, is 
contingent on the idea that if they like it, they’ll use you. This can be a nice 
way to take away the risk for them. Some companies require “copy tests” for 
new copywriters to get a sense of their abilities, but many do not. 
Companies, or more specifically, creative directors within companies may 
be a little hesitant to work with you because you’re new, but if you’re 
willing to prove yourself to them by doing work on spec, they can see the 
work that you’re capable of doing.  
 
When they see that the work you do is good, they may then feel a little bit 
more comfortable trusting you to do more work or they may even start 
giving you freelance projects. But spec work allows them to see how your 
copywriting skills translate to their particular projects and that makes it a lot 
easier for them to pull the trigger on hiring you. I should mention that there’s 
a little bit of controversy when it comes to spec work. Some people are very 
much against it. They think that it devalues your work, it creates unfair 
competition if some people are willing to work for free and that if you work 
very hard, you deserve to be paid for your work. Those are definitely valid 
points.  
 
However, here’s my take. If you need to build your portfolio, why not? As 
long as you can afford to do it, and as long as the company isn’t requiring 
you to do a real project for free (it should be your offer and your choice), I 
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say go for it. Again, some companies may require a copy test, but this is 
more of a sample project and not an actual work project itself. Even in that 
case you can refuse to do it; that will just affect how they consider you for 
the position. But I think that unless those hours that you’re spending 
working on this spec work could be used to make money in some other way 
and you need that money, you can probably afford to do spec every once in a 
while. And it could be a really good way to prove yourself to a prospective 
employer. 
 
 You are relatively new to the industry, and that’s fine. Everybody has to 
start somewhere. So what you can do is make the concession that you’re 
new and just show them how good you are. That’s what spec allows you to 
do. It also shows that you’re confident in your skills. Essentially, you’re new 
to the game but you’re so sure that they’re going to love your work that 
you’re just going to go ahead and do it without any promise of payment. 
Here’s the thing, you could do the work and they don’t love it and don’t 
want to work with you. It’s a pity, but then at least you have a new piece for 
your portfolio. If they do use it, then you have a piece for your portfolio and 
you should also get more work. Make sure, though, that the project is short 
and finite. You don’t want to get roped into doing a whole campaign for 
free. You should know exactly what the project entails and it should be a 
pretty small one. A little spec is fine, but you don’t want to be giving a 
whole bunch of your work away for free. You are a professional, after all. 
You might be new to this, but you’re still a professional and they don’t get 
to get a ton of your work for free.  
 
Also, make sure that they understand that this is a one-time thing. You can 
feel comfortable saying, “Since you’re unfamiliar with my work, I’m happy 
to do this first project on spec.” But just this first project—if they start 
asking you to do more stuff for free, this is not the company you want to 
work with. When you have your spec pieces, go ahead and put them in your 
print and online portfolios and on your Selected Credits Resume, just make 
sure they’re very clearly labeled as spec. Without labeling them that way, it 
gives the impression that you were hired by that company for work, which is 
not the case. Also, you can feel free to use just word docs as spec. Designed 
pieces are better just because they also show your ability to work with a 
designer and create a whole concept and you should definitely make an 
effort to make a fully designed piece happen, but if that’s not possible, you 
can go with just your copy doc.  
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Three! Apply for jobs, even if you’re not qualified for them or not looking 
for a full-time job. What does that mean? Well, send emails to people who 
are looking to fill positions, offering to help them out with copy work until 
they find someone. For example, if you see a listing online for a copywriter 
at an agency in your city, send an email to them offering to help them out 
with their copy work until they find someone to hire. If they really need 
someone, you could be providing the perfect solution for them; you are 
someone who is immediately available to do work to help them out. And 
even if you’re at a different level from what they’re looking for, just 
acknowledge it. You could say something along the lines of, “I realize 
you’re looking for a mid-level copywriter and I have a bit less experience 
than that but I wanted to offer my services.” You want to be completely 
upfront and let the creative director know that you don’t have delusions of 
grandeur, you don’t think you’re a senior or midlevel writer when you’re not 
yet, but if they need you, they need you. You still have services to offer.  
 
In the email, give them your USP, of course, and provide a link to your 
portfolio. And let them know that you’re keeping the email short to avoid 
taking up too much of their time, but you’d love to help out if you can and 
you hope to hear from them. That should be a big concern for you as you’re 
drafting this; don’t send a long, convoluted email. You already know you’re 
not exactly what they’re looking for, so keep it short to be respectful of their 
time. But at the same time, you could be offering a solution, so it’s worth 
sending the email. If they can’t use you, they might at least keep your 
contact info in case they have other work come up and/or they might pass it 
along to other contacts.  
 
You’d be surprised at how small the creative communities can be in a city. 
And if they can use you, well, you get work and they might just keep you on. 
Start keeping an eye on job listings in your city. A couple of great places to 
start are Craigslist under the “writing and editing” section and Indeed.com, 
which is a favorite of mine because it searches a bunch of other job listing 
sites and serves up the results. You can also set up email alerts, which I 
would definitely recommend. Be sure to keep an eye on the other job posting 
sites like Monster and in the jobs section within industry websites.  
 
Number four. Partner with graphic designers. You need to network and get 
to know the designers in your city. When these designers get approached by 
clients for projects and they’re asked to recommend copywriters, you want 
them to think of you. Making friends with designers can also be helpful for 
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putting together new spec work. If you have a designer that you work well 
with, you can always propose working on a spec project together so that you 
both can add a new piece to your portfolio. A good way to meet graphic 
designers is to find and attend industry events. Advertising and marketing 
clubs should be the first groups you look for and meetup.com has listings for 
all kinds of groups with meetings that you can attend. No matter what city 
you’re in, I guarantee there are going to be dozens of these kind of events 
with plenty of opportunities to meet new people. 
 
 You could also connect with local designers on LinkedIn. You can go to the 
site and search for designers, and read their bios, look at their online 
portfolios and see if they look like people that you’d be interested in getting 
in working with. You can just connect with them via LinkedIn, or you can 
get their contact information on their online portfolio and send them a 
message letting them know that you’re looking to expand you professional 
network, you looked through their portfolio and  really liked what you saw. 
Then you can ask if they’d consider adding you to their network on 
LinkedIn. You could also organize a networking meet-up. You could send 
out a message to anyone you know in the industry and ask them to send out 
messages to anyone they know in the industry, and have everyone get 
together on a certain night at such and such a bar. Let them know that the 
idea is just to all get together, exchange business cards and talk about where 
everyone’s working, creative resources and things like that. And, of course, 
as you do attend these industry events and as you contact local designers on 
LinkedIn, you should also invite them to these meet-ups. 
 
Number Five. Direct mail and cold calls. Send out postcards or letters and/or 
make phone calls to small businesses in industries you know well or are 
interested in. This was actually how I got a few of my first clients when I 
decided to go into copywriting fulltime. I had gotten out of a couple of years 
of working in the fitness industry, so I knew health clubs inside and out. I 
made a list of all of the health clubs in the area, got the contact information 
for the people who ran those health clubs, put together a postcard (you could 
easily do a letter if you don’t want to get a postcard printed up), and sent it 
out to them. You can also make phone calls to small businesses. The best 
thing to do is to pick an industry that you know because then you have a 
little additional insight as you’re writing their copy, but you can also pick 
one that you’re just interested in. If you have small kids at home, then you 
probably know a little bit more about what the consumers of childcare (the 
parents) actually need. You could get in touch with childcare companies in 
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your city and offer your services to them because you have that element of 
expertise. 
 
 Look over your past jobs, as well. Did you work in a coffee shop? An 
accounting firm? A tech start-up? What do you know inside and out? You 
can also pursue a couple of different types of businesses; just make sure 
you’re clear on what you’re sending to whom. It’s pretty easy to get a list of 
these businesses from the phone book (yes some people still use those) 
and/or the internet. The only reason I mention the phone book is that you can 
just flip to the right section and there are all of your contacts right there. 
You’ll probably still have to do some research, but it’s not a bad way to 
start. Compiling your lists and getting your contact names and addresses will 
take some time, it’s true, but it could really pay off in terms of both contacts 
and clients. In your postcard or letter or your call, you want to detail exactly 
how you can help them to grow their particular business and make a list of 
the kinds of things you can write for them. 
 
 A lot of small business owners won’t even have ever heard of 
copywriters—which means they also won’t be aware of the full list of things 
you could write for them. They may be thinking only in terms of signage and 
they just send out their emails whenever they have a coupon, but you can let 
them know that you could create a whole marketing email campaign for 
them and create some really compelling pieces for them in direct mail or 
signage or email or sales letters or ads in the local newspaper. And, of 
course, whenever you’re in contact with them—whether it be via direct mail 
or call, make sure they understand your USP.  
 
If you start by sending a postcard or sales letter, follow up with a phone call. 
(If you started out with a phone call and didn’t get anyone, keep calling.) If 
you get a voicemail, leave beneficial messages for the recipient. Mention 
who you are and why you’re calling and then give them an idea for a 
promotion or a campaign. This way, the phone call is more geared toward 
how you can help them than the fact that you want them to call you back. 
Again, it’s what benefits them versus what benefits you. By benefitting 
them, there’s a better chance they’ll call you back. You could suggest things 
like ideas for campaigns or promotions. You should plan your phone calls in 
advance with at least an outline, if not a script. Think of this as another copy 
project; like a sales letter via phone.  
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You should also offer a free consultation. Many people will assume that the 
first meeting won’t cost them anything, but remember that cardinal rule of 
copywriting: If something is free, tell people about it! This first meeting will 
be your opportunity to talk with and ascertain their needs, while presenting 
your ideas, services and capabilities. Don’t get discouraged if you get a lot 
of “No, thank yous” or no responses to your letters or calls. As any 
salesperson knows, you go through a lot of “nos” to get a “yes.” But that 
“yes” is worth it! You’re getting started and getting your name out there. 
And there are a ton of small businesses out there. Keep plugging away 
because one client can open the door to a lot of other clients. It’s just a 
matter of getting the ball rolling.  
 
Number Six. Recruiters. Get listed with several creative recruiters in your 
area. They get paid for placing people as both freelancers and full time 
workers, so they hustle for you. It is their job to get you work—which makes 
them wonderful resources. But don’t work with recruiters who require 
exclusivity. That is, don’t work with a recruiter who says, “Look, if I’m 
going to send your info to companies, you can’t work with other recruiters.” 
It’s not worth it. The vast majority of recruiters will not require exclusivity 
and working with a number of recruiters makes it much easier to spread your 
net. Each recruiter will have different clients; no one recruiter will have all 
of the companies that are looking for copywriters in the city. But remember, 
you can’t apply directly to a company and then ask the recruiter to get you in 
there. The company already has your information, so there’s no benefit for 
them to go through a recruiter and the recruiter certainly won’t resubmit 
your information if they can’t make money on you. Depending on whether 
you know someone at an organization or not, you may prefer to contact a 
few of your recruiters before submitting your information to see if they have 
any contacts within that company.  
 
They may want to know where you’ve already applied and that’s perfectly 
fine to tell them. They’re not going to do anything to affect your 
submissions, they just want to make sure that they don’t double the effort if 
you’ve already sent something in. Recruiters will also always check-in with 
you before submitting your information to a company to be sure you’re 
interested. After all, if they submit your info and the company is interested 
but you’re not, they look foolish. Also, be prepared for calls from recruiters 
to ebb and flow, so don’t count on them exclusively. They can seem like 
kind of a magic bullet for work, but they’re not always there when you need 
them. You still need to work on your other avenues for getting clients and 
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building networks. Also, be aware that recruiters tend not to be great at 
follow-up if you’re not what a company needs. They can chase you down 
like crazy to get your resume and send it to a company, but all of a sudden 
they stop calling. Don’t take it personally, they just talk to a bunch of 
different people and they may not bother to make the call to let you know 
that a company isn’t interested in you. Don’t take it personally; they do it to 
absolutely everyone. (This includes recruiters within companies, too!) 
 
 But they’ll be back on the phone as soon as they have another potential 
position or gig. You can also always call them to follow up and see if 
they’ve heard anything from a company they’ve sent your information to. 
You can also feel free to just call to check-in periodically. Sometimes they 
are juggling a lot of different people and out of sight can be out of mind. 
You can just call to say hello, or even add more value to yourself and 
mention anyone else you know who’s good at what they do and might be a 
good lead for the recruiter. Just be sure to check with your contact before 
you pass their information along. Follow recruiting companies and 
individual recruiters on Twitter, LinkedIn and Facebook; a lot of them are 
now posting their positions on these sites. If you see something that interests 
you, you can get right in touch with them, even if it’s a recruiter you’re not 
listed with.  
 
One other note about recruiters that I want you to be prepared for is that 
they’re fantastic because they help you find work and they can get you into a 
company that you might not normally have been able to get into. However, 
remember that they get paid only when they place someone in a job or 
position and that can make them a bit pushy sometimes. For example if 
they’re recruiting for an agency and you met with the agency but you just 
don’t think the position is for you but the agency really liked you, the 
recruiter is going to push you to take that job because they want to get paid. 
At this point, they’re probably not going to be concerned with your desired 
career direction or what your gut is telling you—they want you to take it. 
And you’re obviously well within your rights to say no. They’ll respect a 
firm and final no, but you may have to reiterate this to them a few times. It 
will depend on the recruiter, but don’t be surprised if your ally in the 
submission process suddenly becomes a car salesman. Utilize recruiters in 
the way that works for you. They can be a great resource. 
 
And number seven: Tell your family and friends. I know it sounds a little 
silly, but this is the best way to start your network. Announce to everyone 
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you know via email, Facebook, Google+, etc. that you’re looking to build 
your copywriting career or business. Your friends and family may know 
agencies or businesses that may need writers. Or they can pass your 
information along and get you contacted by friends-of-friends. Small 
business owners tend to know other small business owners and they like to 
share good resources. Also, be sure to send out the link to your portfolio site 
so they can just forward that along as well. Keep your social network 
updated when you take on new clients. People like to work with winners, 
and this is also a good way to keep yourself front-of-mind. You can even 
post something as simple as “Hey, I’m so excited I’m going to get to write 
copy for XYZ company on Monday! Really looking forward to working 
with them.”  
 
Here’s a tip about social media, though: Anything that you ever post on any 
social media sites like Facebook, Google+, LinkedIn, Twitter, etc. should 
only ever be positive about work. You don’t want to post anything that could 
be construed in anyway as a complaint. Number one, you never know who 
knows the people that you know and number two, you don’t want anyone 
who could be a potential client to see you complaining about other clients or 
bosses or coworkers. No one wants to work with someone who publicly 
complains—it’s not professional. Even something as seemingly benign as 
talking about working on a project with limited resources can sound like a 
complaint and a criticism of the company. Save any complaining for in-
person rants to friends or, better, don’t complain at all: Either solve the 
problem or ditch the client.  
 
Also, if you are moving into copywriting while staying at your current job, 
just be careful how you announce it. If you’re dipping your toes in and 
looking to pick up clients on the side, be clear that you’re still invested in 
your current job. Check your employee manual, too, to make sure it’s within 
your rights to take on other work outside of your job; some companies limit 
that. If that’s the case, you need to be very, very careful about how and to 
whom you announce that you’re taking on copy work. Obviously, as you 
build up your work and recruiters start to call with freelance or even full-
time work opportunities, that can be a time when you evaluate your 
possibilities. But until then, make sure that you don’t cause trouble in your 
current position. One of the nice things about copywriting is that you can 
take work on the side to see how much you like it and whether it’s 
something you’d like to do full-time before jumping in with both feet.  
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Here are a few more bonus ways outside of the previous seven. I’ve had 
great experiences getting listed on creative sites like creativehotlist.com and 
behance.com. These are basically sites on which you can list yourself as a 
copywriter, show a few samples of your work and allow recruiters or 
companies that are perusing profiles to get in touch with you. Some of them 
require a fee, but I personally have found that they’re worth it. I have a 
partner that I’ve worked with for a few years that owns a design studio and 
that found me on creative hotlist. That single partnership has garnered me 
work with several of her clients and the fees to match.  
 
At the same time, if you can, make sure you’re listed on LinkedIn as a 
copywriter even if you’re keeping your day job. Within the title, and again, 
be careful not to anger your current employer, but you could always list 
yourself as “Current Position comma Copywriter”, as in, “Corporate 
Attorney, Copywriter.” Set up your LinkedIn profile to be a lot like your 
online portfolio. You want to be sure to show off your USP and make sure 
you have a link to your online portfolio. Also, if you feel comfortable, you 
can put your contact information on your profile. This could yield you some 
spam email or unwanted contact, but it also makes it much easier for people 
to find you there to get in contact with you. It’s entirely up to you; make that 
addition at your own discretion. If you don’t want to put your contact info up 
there, make sure that there are at least a few links to your portfolio site 
where, of course, you have your contact information front and center.  
 
A note about bidding sites. There are freelance creative sites like elance.com 
and oDesk.com where people list projects they want completed and service 
providers bid for that work against each other. To be successful, you’d have 
to sell a client on your work, but also undercut other bids by other 
copywriters. Here’s how I feel about it: Unless you’re desperate to build 
your book, I don’t recommend them. The reason is that it requires a fair 
amount of effort for doubtful outcomes. You’re going to spend a lot of time 
bidding and trying get these projects that you may never actually get and, if 
you do, you could end up working for much less than you deserve. I realize 
that sounds a little bit like splitting hairs when it comes to these bidding sites 
versus spec work, but the thing about spec work is that it’s free work on 
your terms, based on the understanding that if it’s something the creative 
director likes, they’ll use you for full-rate work later. With these bidding 
sites, you could end up doing a series of projects for someone and getting 
paid much less than your market rate for all of them. If you’re living in a 
country in which the going rates in American dollars actually convert well to 
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your currency, it could work for you. At the same time, if you’re working in 
the US or Canada, you may be competing with people who can accept a 
lower fee because their cost of living is lower. These sites can be tempting 
and you’re welcome to try them if you really want to, but this is one of those 
situations in which “easy” usually yields less than great results. If you go out 
and pound the pavement a little bit more and send out your sales letters to 
small businesses, get listed with recruiters and apply for jobs at real 
companies and all that sort of thing, you’ll get much better results and much 
better pieces for your portfolio anyway. Your ideal client is not someone 
who’s being chased by dozens of other writers and only wants to get work 
done the cheapest possible way.  
 
Next steps! Okay, head over to video three and learn what, and how, to 
charge for your copywriting work! 
 


